










 
 
 
 

 

 

 

 

June 25, 2025 
 
The Honorable Susan Collins    The Honorable Angus King 
United States Senate     United States Senate 
413 Dirksen Senate Office Building   133 Hart Senate Office Building 
Washington D.C. 20510    Washington D.C. 20510 
  
The Honorable Chellie Pingree   The Honorable Jared Golden 
United States House of Representatives  United States House of Representatives 
2162 Rayburn House Office Building  1223 Longworth House Office Building 
Washington, D.C. 20515    Washington, D.C. 20515 
  
Dear Senators Collins and King and Representatives Pingree and Golden: 
 
I write to express deep concern about the 2025 Federal budget reconciliation bill, which was passed 
by the U.S. House of Representatives last month and is now pending before the U.S. Senate. While 
I understand the details of various initiatives are still being developed, modified, or in some cases 
eliminated, and while my staff and members of my administration continue to keep your staff 
informed of the impacts of these proposals on the state, I also wanted you to hear directly from me 
about my concerns. 
 
To put it plainly, this bill will have profoundly harmful consequences for Maine and our people. 
If enacted, thousands of Maine people will lose health coverage; vulnerable rural hospitals will 
face increased financial pressure; Maine families will lose access to healthy food, the end of clean 
energy and energy efficiency tax credits will eliminate jobs and raise energy costs, and hard-
working Maine people will continue to bear an unfair tax burden while the wealthiest Americans 
will receive a tax cut.  
 
Additionally, the legislative package now under consideration not only represents the largest cuts 
in history to Medicaid and the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program, or SNAP, as well as 
the Health Insurance Marketplace, but it also marks a historic shift of financial, administrative and 
human costs from the Federal government to the states. As you know, states like Maine do not 
have the financial resources to absorb cuts of this magnitude. This means that, if enacted, these 
measures will eliminate vital support from thousands of families, children, and seniors across 
Maine, strain the finances of state and local governments, destabilize safety net programs for 
vulnerable populations, and seriously harm our economy.  
 
Below you will find more specific concerns. I hope you will take them, and their detrimental 
impacts on Maine, into consideration as you evaluate the bill now before you. While I support the 



 
 

desire for sensible policy to lower taxes for hard-working people, foster economic growth, and 
exercise fiscal restraint, slashing essential services in this manner will only do the opposite. 
 
Eliminating Health Care Coverage for Thousands of Maine People  
 
The Senate Finance Committee draft language of June 16 largely follows, and in some respects 
worsens, the House-passed reconciliation bill that shifts significant costs to states, tightens 
eligibility for essential programs, and weakens the infrastructure that keeps hundreds of thousands 
of Mainers healthy and able to work. Here are some of its impacts on Maine: 

 Impacts to Medicaid: As of January, about 392,000 Maine people had health coverage 
through Medicaid (MaineCare), of which more than 140,000 were children. In some rural 
areas, such as Aroostook County, Washington County and Somerset County, about 40 
percent of the population rely on MaineCare for health coverage. Under these proposals, 
tens of thousands of Maine people likely will lose health coverage, threatening access to 
necessary medical care and putting their health and lives needlessly at risk. An independent 
estimate of the bill provided to the State determined, if the Senate bill is enacted, Maine 
should expect a $5.9 billion cut to MaineCare over the next decade, and of this amount, 
$4.5 billion is lost federal funds. 
 

 Even further, because of reduced health coverage, health care providers across Maine will 
see higher costs for uncompensated care and increased financial strain. The independent 
estimate provided to the State indicated Maine hospitals would lose nearly one-quarter of 
their funding from Medicaid over the next decade. Hospitals which serve a high share of 
patients with MaineCare must likely curtail certain services or close, resulting in lost health 
care access and jobs, particularly in rural communities where hospitals are large employers. 
As you are aware, curtailments of services at hospitals, reorganizations, and even the 
outright closure of a Maine hospital have become too common in recent times. Now, 
national studies show several Maine hospitals, particularly those serving rural 
communities, face increasing risks of closure if the reconciliation bill as stands is enacted. 
 

 In addition to the above, the provider tax moratorium included in the bill would prevent 
Maine from leveraging additional Federal matching funds to help cover rising costs of care, 
which would put further strain on providers and patients. Also, proposed elimination or 
limitation of payment error waiver authority under the bill may expose Maine to potential 
multi-million-dollar penalties, which would make cuts even harder to absorb. 
 

 Impacts to CoverME.gov Marketplace: Approximately 64,000 Mainers rely on 
Marketplace coverage to obtain private health care coverage, with 85 percent utilizing 
subsidies from the Federal government. Elimination of successful automatic re-enrollment 
process, and other changes to enrollment and eligibility, including restrictions on cost 
sharing reductions applied to plans covering non-Hyde abortion services, will create 
barriers for Marketplace coverage, especially with younger, healthier individuals. 
Younger, healthier people will become more likely to unenroll, or simply not enroll, in 
health insurance, which will make the insurance risk pool “sicker” and lead to higher 



 
 

premium and out-of-pocket costs for those purchasing coverage on the Marketplace. 
Moreover, if Congress also fails to extend enhanced premium tax credits by the end of 
2025, private plans through the Marketplace will become unaffordable and people will 
likely be forced to forgo health insurance. 
 

Putting Maine Families at Risk of Going Hungry 
 
For the entirety of the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program, the Federal government has 
paid 100 percent of SNAP benefits, a key component in its ability to mitigate impacts of economic 
downturns. Under the Senate version of the reconciliation bill, beginning in Fiscal Year (FY) 2028, 
Maine would be required to provide a 15 percent cost-share for SNAP benefits. With annual SNAP 
benefits in Maine now totaling $356 million, Maine’s estimated 15 percent cost share would be 
$53.4 million annually.  
 
In addition to the cost-share, the State faces an increased share of SNAP’s administrative costs of 
50 percent to 75 percent. SNAP administrative costs in Maine are now $26.6 million annually, of 
which the State is responsible for half, or $13.3 million. Under the new cost sharing provision, the 
State would pay $6.6 million for SNAP, for a new total of $20 million per year. When both cost-
sharing provisions are combined, the State’s annual SNAP obligation would increase by $60 
million annually by FY 2028 – a cost the State simply cannot absorb. This burdensome shift would 
threaten the viability of Maine’s SNAP program and risk 175,000 Maine people going hungry. 
 
Increasing Energy Costs and Undermining Efficiency Investments  
 
Over the past few years, Maine has made great strides to diversify its energy supply to offset our 
over-reliance on fossil fuels for home heating and electricity. This has resulted in significant new 
investment and growing innovation across the state, a clean energy job sector that’s the fastest 
growing in New England and growing regional collaboration on long-term energy strategies to 
make electricity cleaner and more affordable. Federal support from across a variety of agencies 
and programs has underpinned these efforts.  
 
The pending proposals under the reconciliation bill, however, would repeal critical clean energy 
and energy efficiency tax credits and funding, the end of which would substantially increase 
household and business energy expenses and dramatically impact the pace and cost of new energy 
project development and electric grid improvements. At a time when New England needs energy 
efficiency investments and new generation resources to meet our growing energy demand, this bill 
could increase costs, with some studies estimating that electricity rates for Maine households and 
businesses could increase by 20 percent due to the removal of clean energy tax credits.  
 
With one of the nation’s oldest housing stocks, the loss of programs for residential energy 
efficiency and rooftop solar could further derail Maine’s efforts to reduce our nation-leading 
reliance on heating oil and successful programs to weatherize homes and install heat pumps for 
heating and cooling, including innovative approaches for mobile homes and affordable housing. 
 



 
 

Challenging Tax Provisions  

Changes to Federal E-filing Programs: The House and Senate bills would create a task force to 
study a public-private partnership “to replace free file and any IRS run direct file programs.” As 
of today, approximately 90 percent of Maine individual income tax returns are filed using the IRS’s 
Modernized e-File program. Data from this program has become vital for State tax administration 
and underpins the Legislature’s revenue forecasting and economic modeling. Any significant cut, 
change, or termination of Modernized e-File could significantly harm Maine taxpayers and 
administration alike.  

  
Tax Conformity and Retroactivity: When the Federal government makes changes to the tax 
code, the State considers similar changes to its tax code to maintain consistency between the two. 
This process, known as conformity, is not automatic in Maine as it is in some states, but, instead, 
is considered and adopted by the Legislature. Several proposed tax code changes proposed in this 
bill at the Federal level, particularly those that are applied retroactively, will prompt a conversation 
about conformity in the Maine Legislature – a conversation that will revolve around revenue 
reductions at the state level because any tax reduction provided by the State will reduce its 
revenues, thereby throwing the budget out-of-balance and requiring discussion about cuts to 
standing programs. These conversations become more difficult, and conformity becomes more 
administratively challenging to implement, when the tax code changes are applied retroactively, 
as provisions in the bill propose.   
 
However, I want to note a tax provision in the bill that I do support. As you know, the 2017 Tax 
Cuts and Jobs Act limited the deduction for state and local taxes, known as the SALT deduction, 
to $10,000, regardless of filing status. A substantial numbers of Maine taxpayers have seen their 

Federal taxes increase because of this SALT cap. Increasing the SALT cap from $10,000 to 

$40,000, as the bill proposes to do, would provide substantial relief to Maine taxpayers and would 
be welcomed by my Administration.  
 
Conclusion 
 
As you can see, I have deep concerns about the significant impact this bill will have on the health 
and safety of Maine people, our state’s financial future, and the stability of Maine’s economy. 
While there are many other concerns not voiced here, my Administration will remain in touch with 
your offices to answer any questions you may have or to provide you with information as you 
continue to evaluate this package. I appreciate your hard work and am committed to working with 
all of you on navigating these proposals.  
 
Sincerely, 

 
 
 

Janet T. Mills 
Governor 
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June 11, 2025 

 

The Honorable John Thune     The Honorable Mike Crapo 

Majority Leader       Chairman 

U.S. Senate       Committee on Finance, U.S. Senate 

511 Dirksen Senate Office Building    251 Dirksen Senate Office Building 

Washington, DC 20510     Washington, DC 20510 

 

The Honorable Thom Tillis     The Honorable Ted Budd 

U.S. Senator        U.S. Senator  

113 Dirksen Senate Office Building    354 Russell Senate Office Building 

Washington, DC 20510     Washington, DC 20510 

 
 

Dear Leader Thune, Chairman Crapo, and Senators Tillis and Budd:  

 

As you prepare for Senate consideration of the budget reconciliation bill (H.R. 1), I am writing to 

urge you to change provisions on energy and manufacturing tax credits that passed the House of 

Representatives that would have harmful impacts for people and businesses in North Carolina.  

 

North Carolina has emerged as a top state for clean energy business investment. Our state is 

currently benefitting from decisions to locate advanced manufacturing facilities for clean energy 

technologies, including batteries for storage and vehicle applications, solar panels, cells, and 

wafers, electric vehicle charging stations, transformers, critical minerals, and a wide variety of 

grid-enhancing products in North Carolina. Altogether since the second quarter of 2022, more 

than $24 billion in clean energy technology investments have been announced across North 

Carolina, which already or will soon employ tens of thousands of people. This is in addition to 

the more than 100,000 people already employed in the clean energy sector in North Carolina.  

 

The abrupt changes to these credits as proposed in H.R. 1 would jeopardize much of this 

investment and stifle the demand that many companies were counting on – and conflict with the 

goals of reshoring manufacturing that the Trump Administration has championed. Companies 

have been making significant investment decisions based on the assumption that these credits 

will remain in place. Demand for American-made products has been turbocharged by these tax 

credits, helping to make U.S. manufactured goods cost competitive while our domestic industry 

scales up and continues to innovate.  



 

Businesses need certainty. Repealing these credits would hurt investor confidence and the ability 

of companies to make long term decisions and could lead to widespread freezes in investments. 

H.R. 1 would also hurt our national security by slowing the development of much needed supply 

chains for critical minerals, advanced batteries, and key technologies central to our military 

readiness. 

 

Specifically, H.R. 1 effectively repeals a suite of vital tax credits that are both helping North 

Carolinians save money and driving economic growth across the state. This includes tax credits 

for clean energy, advanced manufacturing, rooftop solar and home energy efficiency products, 

and electric vehicles. Repealing these credits would threaten more than 20,000 jobs in North 

Carolina, put billions of dollars of investment at risk, and cause a significant increase in 

electricity prices— more than 13 percent for households and more than 20 percent for businesses 

across our state. Such an increase in prices will mean an average North Carolina family pays an 

additional $200 or more annually to power their homes.  

 

H.R. 1 also includes complex restrictions around on-shoring that would make most of the credits 

unusable, disrupting existing investments. North Carolina and our companies in the clean 

technology sector share the Administration’s goals of developing robust domestic supply chains 

for these technologies. However, H.R. 1’s unworkable language regarding foreign entities of 

concern would prevent companies from establishing the foothold in the U.S. that they need to 

support the development of domestic supply chains. I urge you to work with industry to ensure 

these are designed in a workable manner that does not undermine U.S. competitiveness. 

 

H.R.1 further includes detrimentally hasty sunsets to the clean electricity investment and 

production tax credits (48E and 45Y) that risk significant investments already made in North 

Carolina. The bill also includes harmful earlier sunsets of the advanced manufacturing 

production credit (45X) and many others. I urge you to provide a longer timeline with more 

gradual phasedown dates for the credits to ensure we can continue providing affordable energy, 

batteries, and other products to meet growing demand into the 2030s.  

 

The true costs of H.R. 1 could be even higher than projected, given that many clean energy 

development projects underway across North Carolina would no longer be eligible for the 48E 

and 45Y credits because they may not meet either the bill’s 60-day deadline to start construction 

or the bill’s 2028 deadline to place the project into service. I urge you to remove this deadline. 

Developers have already invested in projects that cannot meet this deadline, which means that 

costs that could be saved by these credits will instead be passed on to household, business, and 

industrial electricity customers. I also urge you to ensure that the phaseout of the credits is based 

on when a project commences construction, rather than when it is placed in service. These 

provisions, if not fixed, will have a number of ripple effects—from making it harder to attract 

investment in the state because of higher energy costs and delayed or canceled projects, to 

making it extremely expensive or impossible to meet the growing electricity demand from AI 

infrastructure.  

 



The changes I have mentioned will help ensure that North Carolina’s boom in clean energy 

technology manufacturing and investment continues. Should the House language remain in 

place, repealing these tax credits would be extremely damaging for our families and businesses.  

 

North Carolina has taken responsible, bipartisan steps to strengthen its business climate and 

attract investments and industry to our state. Clean energy projects and related advanced 

manufacturing contribute to communities across our state and are helping our nation become 

more secure and more prosperous. It is critical that we prevent the detrimental effects of 

repealing these credits and continue to promote a stable investment climate that can attract 

leading business to North Carolina and the rest of the country. 

 

Thank you for your service and for your consideration of this critical issue.  

 

Sincerely,  

 
Josh Stein 

Governor of North Carolina 

 

 

Cc: North Carolina Members of the House of Representatives 

 





STATE OF NEW YORK 

EXECUTIVE CHAMBER 

ALBANY 12224 

KATHY HOCHUL 

GOVERNOR 

June 05, 2025 

The Honorable John Thune 
Majority Leader 
United States Senate 
Washington, DC 20515 

The Honorable Charles E. Schumer 
Minority Leader 
United States Senate 
Washington, DC 20510 

Dear Majority Leader Thune and Minority Leader Schumer: 

As Governor of New York, I am writing to you ahead of the Senate’s consideration of the House 
reconciliation legislative package to underscore the detrimental impact this bill would have on my state. If 
enacted, the proposed bill would gut New York’s healthcare system, strip families of crucial nutrition 
benefits, trigger billions in economic losses through the removal of clean energy tax credits, stagnate 
growth in education and critical technology sectors, and continue to unfairly tax hard-working New 
Yorkers by failing to fully repeal the SALT cap. Passage of this legislation would worsen the affordability 
crisis and inject further instability into an already fragile economy. 

Restricting Access to Healthcare: The House bill slashes $13.5 billion in funding for our 
healthcare economy through cuts to Medicaid and the Affordable Care Act (ACA) marketplace. Make no 
mistake: if the Senate passes this legislation and it is signed into law, nearly 1.5 million people in New 
York will lose their health insurance. Over $3 billion will be lost to our hospitals, with safety net hospitals 
in rural and low-income areas at significant risk of shuttering their doors permanently. These closures will 
harm all New Yorkers, regardless of their insurance coverage.  

Reducing Food Security: The bill also significantly shrinks federal support for SNAP nutrition 
and food benefits, making it more difficult for the nearly three million New Yorkers who rely on SNAP to 
put food on the table for their families. The bill places significant administrative burdens on our state and 
counties and will create headaches for eligible families in receiving their benefits. States have always 
played a key role in SNAP; this bill decimates the longstanding federal-state partnership by penalizing 
states with recurring annual costs. We expect the House-passed bill to cost New York State alone over 
$2.1 billion annually.   



Undermining Energy Modernization and Resilience: The House reconciliation package would 
put the safety and reliability of our power grid at risk by repealing tax credits that support major 
renewable and energy storage projects. The financial impact to New York from the loss of the investment 
tax credit alone would be $25 billion to the state’s current portfolio of large-scale clean energy 
investments and would further make new projects more expensive for businesses and threaten good-
paying union jobs. Added fees on electric vehicles, canceled IRA transportation funding, and the rollback 
of EV and home energy credits would also drive-up costs statewide. The bill would also curtail efforts to 
reduce housing energy costs and improve resilience by eliminating the Green and Resilient Retrofit 
Program (GRRP), an important resource to retrofit our nation’s affordable housing stock.  

Education Undermined, Disparities Widened: The House bill threatens to dismantle essential 
supports for low-income and nontraditional students by imposing restrictive eligibility changes for 
working, part-time learners; establishing harsh institutional penalties; and eliminating key federal loan 
programs. In New York, where nearly half of community college students attend part-time and rely 
heavily on Pell Grants, these changes could force thousands to drop out or incur deeper debt. 
Additionally, the bill eliminates some subsidized student loans and forces loan risk onto education 
institutions. Taken together, these provisions represent a regressive shift that threatens to widen 
educational disparities, destabilize community colleges and minority-serving institutions and undermine 
national efforts to promote affordable higher education. 

Artificial Intelligence (AI) Moratorium: The House legislation also includes a highly-
problematic and broad prohibition on state AI regulation for a decade. States like New York have passed 
laws to both invest in the incredible potential of AI and thoughtfully address potential AI harms in the 
face of federal inaction.  Under my leadership, New York has enacted several first-in-the-nation AI safety 
measures, including the Safe for Kids Act to curb the addictive nature of social media for kids, and 
safeguards for AI Companion chatbots to reduce harmful interactions. If this federal prohibition remains 
in reconciliation, the impact is not merely a bureaucratic moratorium; it undermines the states’ 
fundamental right and responsibility to protect the safety, health, privacy, and economic vitality of its 
citizens. 

Unfair Tax Burdens: Not only does this bill guarantee higher costs, it also fails to deliver on a 
key promise made by New Yorkers in your caucus to their constituents: a full repeal of the SALT cap. 
House Republicans’ decision to impose a new, permanent SALT cap upholds a double-tax on New York 
taxpayers and unfairly burdens households. The bill also levies outrageous taxes on nonprofits including 
universities, and eliminates the popular direct-file program that simplifies the tax filing process – all in an 
effort to cut taxes for the richest Americans. 

These are just some of the more egregious harms this bill would inflict on my constituents. If 
New York Republicans in the House refuse to advocate for the best interests of their state, I will. As 
Governor, I must stand up for middle-class New Yorkers who cannot afford the consequences of this 
budget. I urge you to reject the House proposal and instead work with Leader Schumer on a bipartisan 
reconciliation package that delivers for working families, invests in the future, and reflects the real needs 
of the people we serve. 

Sincerely, 

Kathy Hochul 
Governor 
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